
RESTRUCTURING UNIVERSITIES: 
TRANSLUCENT ELEMENTS 

Anthony J Koop
School of Education 
Macquarie University  NSW   2109
AUSTRALIA

ABSTRACT

Motivations driving the restructuring of universities tend to be 
grounded in either politics or economics.  In recent examples of 
university restructuring, motivating forces appear to be more often 
externally than internally initiated.  Whether the motivation for 
restructuring is economic, political or both; whether initiated 
internally or externally; the impact of any restructure goes far beyond 
the economic and political.  Bolman and Deal (1991) in their book 
Reframing Organizations present four frames or windows through which we 
can gain different perspectives of the ways universities function.  
These frames are labelled structural, human resource, political and 
symbolic.  The purpose of this paper is to apply this theory to 
exemplify elements of restructuring, such as conflict, ambiguity and 
uncertainty, that frequently lie partially hidden, unrecognised and 
unchallenged in the change process.  The paper further explores ways 
such elements may influence the ultimate impact of restructuring on the 
quality and nature of educational services provided by universities.

Introduction
With the first wave of Australian university restructuring initiated by 
Dawkins little more than a memory we find ourselves reacting to the 
next wave driven by the Vanstone budget statement of 1996.  It seems 
restructuring of universities has become an ongoing and, to many, an 
unwelcome fact of life in Australia since John Dawkins, Minister for 
Employment, Education and Training in the Federal Labor Government 
moved to create a unified national system of universities in 1988.  
Since then we have seen matchmaking efforts among universities and 
Colleges of Advanced Education and have witnessed the results in the 
form of successful marriages, tolerated marriages, marriage breakups 
and attempted breakups.  We have seen attempted marriages of 
universities that have failed because the parties could not reach an 
acceptable pre-nuptial agreement; marriages where the dominant partner 
has cloned partners in their own image, while maintaining a strong 
grasp on power; marriages of roughly compatible and equal partners 
coming from similar backgrounds, some of which have been relatively 
happy, while others have been in danger of breakdown due to 
dissatisfaction of a partner; and, we have seen nasty cases of marriage 
breakup.  Much of this restructuring was politically based, derived 



from the vision of John Dawkins and driven by the federal government's 
control over university finances.

Outcomes of this first round of restructuring, many of which were at 
first hard to see, seem to include:
a breakdown of many of the traditional values and practices of 
universities;
an increase in the number and salaries of senior executive in 
universities;
a pretense that university management parallels that of private sector 
big business;
an increasing proportion of university budgets being devoted to 
competing with other universities funded from the same government 

sources;
a reduction in the proportion of university budgets devoted to direct 
academic activities;
senior executives have become managers rather than leaders;
senior executives, continually having to cut costs and push for greater 
effort from staff, have often become the "baddie";
working condition of academics have been severely eroded.

Australia now has a new federal government and a new visionary in 
Amanda Vanstone, the Minister for Employment, Education, Training and 
Youth Affairs.  A fresh wave of restructuring is with us.  Thus 
restructuring continues with fresh challenges for universities.  It is 
clear already that the outcomes of current restructuring are not so 
translucent to us.  We now have experience to call on.  Sharpened 
perceptions suggest these outcomes include:
a reduction in the number of graduates from Australian universities;
the loss of experienced academics from the unified national system;
universities where staff fear for their positions;
a reduction in opportunities to renew and revitalise the academic force 
in Australia;
loss of highly qualified graduates from the higher education sector 
because of lack of opportunities in academia; and,
further erosion of genuine commitment to quality academic outcomes.

All of this is being achieved from the viewpoint of economic 
rationalism.  Policy directions in higher education appear to be being 
shaped by the interests of big business whose representatives have 
control of the education and training agenda in Australia today.  Will 
it be big business or the education sector that has to carry the blame 
at the turn of the century when it is realised that this narrow view of 
education and of the role and management of universities has let 
Australia to the point of being the illiterate country?  Will we get 
the blame when it is discovered that our country can no longer compete 
on the international market because it has too many competent people 
and not enough capable people?



While it is clear that restructuring of universities is being driven by 
both political and economic imperatives of the federal government.  
When the restructuring process in each university is examined we find 
that, despite these imperatives, there are differences among university 
decision makers in the perspectives or emphases taken in their approach 
to any particular aspect of the restructuring process.  Furthermore, it 
would appear that those of us who are concerned about issues related to 
restructuring or the impact of restructuring on our careers and our 
academic work have a range of different viewpoints about the value and 
impact of restructuring.  In my view, if people were asked to describe 
the value and impact of a particular approach to restructuring in their 
university, each would provide a response that differed from the 
response of any other persons associated with that university.  The 
essence of these differences can be traced to the uniqueness of an 
individual's perceptions, of each individual's collective experiences 
that serve as a filter for developing and modifying these perceptions.

The perceptions we have about the way our university has approached 
restructuring shape the way we respond in the workplace, the attitude 
we have to our university, to our work, to our colleagues and to our 
students.  It is my premise that there is always scope to expand and 
transform our perceptions.  Such perspective transformation will result 
in changes in the ways we work within and respond to the various 
experiences we have within our workplace. 

Perspective transformation, according to Mezirow (1996, p. 13), is the 

result of changing frames of reference. 

Perspective transformation is the process of becoming critically aware 
of how and why our presuppositions have come to constrain the way we 
perceive, understand and feel about our world; of reformulating these 
assumptions to permit a more inclusive discriminating, permeable, and 
integrative perspective; and making decisions or otherwise acting upon 
these new understandings.

It is my assumption in this paper that providing opportunities for 
people to examine the perspective from which they view or see 
restructuring may result in learning that ultimately transforms that 
perspective and results in that person being better able to 
constructively take part in, and help shape restructuring processes.

Thus I am inviting you to actively engage in this session by reflecting 
on your perceptions of what has happened and is happening in your 
university.  I am very conscious of the fact that for any of us to 
engage in this process of transformative learning is a challenge.  
According to Mezirow, it is not enough to get fresh insights which 
influence our point of view for the moment.  The fundamental premise of 



transformative learning is that adults' perspectives of the world are 
functions of individual frames of reference.  These frames of reference 
have two dimensions: habits of mind and point of view.  Changing a 
point of view does not necessarily result in a change of habits of mind 
( Mezirow: 1996, p. 11-12).  Since the way we respond to situations is 
largely determined by our habits of mind, genuine perspective 
transformation, transformations that may result, for example in our 
perceiving and responding to restructuring in a different way from that 
dictated by our current habits of mind, is not so easily achieved.  

You will have noted that I am talking about individual perspective 
transformation and about us as individuals.  I do not pretend that what 
I have to offer will in any significant way change the way our 
Vice-Chancellors view things, this I will leave to the Australian 
Vice-Chancellors' Committee(AVCC).  What I do offer is a way of viewing 
restructuring that is richer than the economic rationalist view.  The 
view is based on the work of Lee Bolman and Terrence Deal reported in 
their 1991 book Reframing Organisations.  Many of you may have read 
this book or attended workshops based on the book, conducted by Lynne 
Watts, National Director, AVCC Staff Development and Training Program 
in universities during 1996.   As a result of reading Bolman and Deal I 
have transformed the way I perceive restructuring.  I have developed 
fresh insights and strategies that I can apply in examining my 
university and indeed any other organisation.  

The balance of this paper then, is devoted to a presentation of ideas 
about reframing, about using different frames of reference to examine 
issues.  Examples of restructuring efforts drawn from universities with 
which I have some familiarity serve as illustrations.  In each case an 
illustration of emphases placed on particular frames serves to 
exemplify the strengths and limitations of the particular restructuring 
approach.  Overall Bolman and Deal's work provides, not only a way to 
view an organisation or program, but also an approach to problem 
solving that is likely to result in better informed decision making.

The Four Frames
The four ways or frames through which Bolman and Deal view 
organisations are the structural frame, the human resource frame, the 
political frame and the symbolic frame.  I equate this notion of frames 
to looking through different coloured glasses, or to each of us 
approaching learning in different ways because of our distinctive 

learning styles.  Bolman and Deal have selected just four frames.  No 
doubt we could come up with any number of frames.  However I found 
their four particularly useful.  Let me give you a brief outline of 
each, along with some simple illustrations.  You might attempt to link 
each frame to your perceptions of approaches to restructuring in your 
university as we go along.  



The Structural Frame
The structural frame describes the issues that need to be considered in 
designing structural forms that fit an organisation's goals, tasks and 
context.  It provides guidelines for diagnosing structures within 
organisations and processes that lead to successful structural change.  
In the terms of this paper, a university has a somewhat different 
structure.  The structure can be seen as the formal line of authority 
or decision making.  We have heard much in recent times of flattened 
structures in organisations designed for greater involvement of all 
employees in decision making.  This is different from the traditional 
structures where decisions are made at the top and layers of control 
are put in place to ensure the fidelity of the implementation of those 
decisions.  

To date I have seen little evidence of universities responding to calls 
for flattened structures.  Indeed there are clear examples to the 
contrary.  The proliferation of the numbers of Deputy Vice-Chancellors 
and of Pro-Vice-Chancellors in some universities is tantamount to 
increasing the structure, as are attempts to introduce a level of Super 
Deans in universities such as The University of Sydney.  To flatten 
structures means to empower workers, in our case academic staff, and 
give them greater say in decision making, it means to trust and value 
them.  What is your experience?  Does the formal structure in your 
university, no matter how flat or tall, represent the reality of the 
decision making processes?  In most organisations it does not, for 
reasons associated with power and influence.  In what ways do you 
attempt to influence decisions likely to effect you?

Vice-Chancellors have their own leadership and managerial style.  What 
style does yours have?  Structural leaders do their homework, develop a 
new model of the relationship structure, strategy and environment for 
the organisation.  They focus on implementation, they continually 
experiment, evaluate and adapt. They believe that if the structure is 
'right' everything will work smoothly.  Their goal is to keep working 
on the formal structure to better match the way the organisation is set 
up to what it needs to best achieve its objectives.  This often results 
in a major restructure.  It appears to have become imperative for a new 
Vice-Chancellor to restructure soon after appointment in order to put 
his or her mark on the institution, and to demonstrate that a new 
leadership and managerial style is in place.  Often what is needed in 
an organisation is a revisiting and a clarification and reinforcement 
of the existing structure rather than a restructure.  So often the 
structure fades into the background in daily practice and with staff 
changes new staff are often unaware of the structure of their own 
organisation.  In any case successful restructuring seems to come when 
there is a clear understanding of how the existing structure works.  I 
believe few of us really have a complete picture of our own university 
structure.  Often a restructure is lifeline for an organisation.  
According to Drucker (1994, p. 96 ), what underlies the malaise of so 



many large and successful organisations worldwide is that their theory 
of business no longer works.  

In our terms this means that while universities may have functioned in 
an ideal way in the past, things change and unless we address these 

changes by modifying or restructuring the way we go about conducting 
universities we may become obsolete or be taken over by other forces.  
There is no doubt that the internet has made put universities into 
global competition with each other.  It is also true that private 
enterprise sees involvement in many of the activities that are 
traditionally conducted by universities as potentially lucrative.

If there is going to be structural change it needs to begin with the 
development of a new conception of the role of the university.  A new 
structure needs to be developed in the light of changes in goals, 
technology, and environment.  Any new structure needs to be trialed, 
modified and implemented (Bolman & Deal: 1991, p. 99).

In recent times progressive executives have de-emphasised 
organisational charts in favour of horizontal processes.  Effective 
structures are ones that engender or establish a sense of fairness 
serves as an organisational safety net for risk takers (Ghoshal & 
Bartlett: 1995, p 93).  While the search for high performance in the 
past decade has seen the hierarchy as a structural model threatened and 
finally changed (Burns: 1993) in the business sector.  The response in 
universities has been varied.  The intrusion of government and business 
into the higher education sector has not been welcomed by those who 
support the traditional role and place of the university in society.  
Universities have, in the main, been forced to change to meet changing 
perceptions of their role promulgated in the wider society.  It would 
appear that the Dawkins universities, those that emerged as new 
institutions as a result of the development of the unified national 
system, have been more flexible and adaptable in their response from 
external forces demanding change.

From only a cursory examination of the impact of restructuring it 
becomes evident that as powerful as a new structure can be, structure 
is only one instrument of organisational change - and a blunt one at 
that (Ghoshal & Bartlett: 1995, p 88).  Restructuring frequently 
ignores or fails to recognise the major role people play in the success 
of all organisations.

The Human Resource Frame
The human resource frame, rather than focusing on structure, focuses on 
the relationships between organisations and human nature, on the fit 
between the individual and the organisation.  It shows how managers' 
practices and assumptions about people can lead to alienation and 



hostility or to commitment and high motivation.  When the fit is good 
,both benefit, individuals find satisfaction and meaning in their work 
while the organisation is able to make effective use of the talents and 
energies of its staff.   

Is your university making effective use of your talents?  Do you have 
talents that you would like to use that could benefit your university?  
Is there any evidence of frustration, conflict or apathy in people in 
your university?  Is there evidence of a happy and friendly working 
climate where people support each other and feel valued?  In the 
present climate it is likely many of us will feel threatened and 
unsure.  While a university is seeking to survive financial cuts and to 
compete more effectively in the market place it is likely that Maslow's 
hierarchy, if applied to universities, would indicate survival as the 
priority.  The luxury of worrying about staff can come later.  Senior 
executives often miss the fact that their own survival chances can be 
enhanced by involving as many staff as possible in the survival 
challenge.  Such people are strong leaders who empower others and who 
thus share the weight of change in a way that maximises benefits to the 

whole organisation.  What is often missed in difficult times is the 
fact that, without people there is no organisation, and that the 
climate, and thus the productivity of an organisation, depends on the 
way the executive relates to the whole staff.

Human resource leaders believe in people and communicate that belief, 
they are visible and accessible.  They empower by increasing 
participation, providing support, sharing information and moving 
decision making as far down an organisation as possible.  

Not all change requires restructuring.  However it is usually a 
consideration.  In the present economic climate in higher education in 
Australia the shedding of staff, both academic and general, from 
universities seems inevitable.  This can be viewed impersonally as 
something that just has to happen or it can be viewed as potentially 
strengthening or weakening the organisation that remains.  Cuts to 
staff can occur in a number of ways.  For example academic staff can be 
cut by: natural attrition by not replacing staff retiring or resigning; 
 not renewing contracts; offering voluntary early retirement packages 
as incentives; redeployment; redundancy; and, retrenchments.  The 
method of choosing the strategies and the chosen strategies can be 
crucial.  Take for example the University of New South Wales (UNSW).

When faced with a major cut in finances provided by the federal 
government, the Vice-Chancellor of UNSW needed to make significant 
savings.  As the major portion of a university budget is devoted to 
salaries, this translates to staff cuts.  The Department of Employment 
Education, Training and Youth Affairs' recommend formula is that 43 
precent of total expenditure is allocated to academic salaries and 30 



per cent to general staff salaries(Macquarie University: 1994).  The 
Vice-Chancellor chose to involve many of his senior staff in the 
decision making process.  He formed three committees, each with the 
same brief, namely to arrive at decisions about program cuts that would 
result in the needed savings.  The recommendations of the committees, 
although different, had a number of common elements.  The result 
appears to be that a number of programs will be cut and the number of 
Schools will be reduced.  This has resulted in dissatisfaction among 
some staff, particularly those whose programs, and most likely 
positions, will be cut.  However, there is satisfaction in the areas 
untouched as they perceive they have the support, not only of the 
Vice-Chancellor but also of senior staff.  In essence the university is 
to be restructured, not by cutting out a level of the structure, but by 
taking a vertical slice and removing or redeploying staff at all levels 
within selected programs.  This maintains the integrity and viability 
of remaining programs and thus its impact is clearly predictable.  
Overall this approach has taken account of structural and human 
resource issues.

Other universities have chosen to follow the natural attrition and 
voluntary early retirement pathway.  While relatively painless, the 
impact of this approach is not predictable.  Experience indicates that 
it is often the best academics who choose to take advantage of 
voluntary early retirement as they have less trouble obtaining a 
position in other organisations or are most able to set up their own 
business.  Where this occurs programs and courses may be put at risk, 
staff may lose their leader, access to research and consultancy funds 
may be considerably reduced, further weakening the area.  This easy 
short term option may result in major losses in status of programs and 
the university, as well as lowered staff morale.

On examination, the UNSW approach may have appeared harsh, however it 
has considerable benefits for remaining staff, programs and for the 

university.  It was a politically astute approach as it pleased the 
government, the university Council and other ongoing university 
stakeholders. 

The Political Frame
Do you know people in your university find ways to get around formal 
processes and structures to achieve their objectives?  Such people are 
operating in the political frame.

The political frame illustrates the power of political dynamics in 
organisational decision making.  It shows how scarcity and diversity in 
organisations lead to conflict, bargaining and games of power which may 
lead to constructive or destructive political dynamics.  Cutbacks 
within our universities and the threat of further cutbacks, put 



pressure on us all.  Increasing competition between universities for 
students and, within programs, for resources, makes politics 
unavoidable, but politics need not be destructive.  What is important 
is the diagnosis of political realities, setting agendas, building 
networks of support, negotiating, and making choices that are both 
effective and ethical.

According to Alinsky (1971: p. 13) "political realists see the world as 
it is: an arena of power politics moved primarily by perceived 
immediate self-interest."  Political leaders assess the distribution of 
power and interests, build linkages to other stakeholders and persuade 
first, negotiate second and use coercion only if necessary.

An illustration of failure to fully attend to the political dimensions 
of change is seen in the attempt by the University of Western Sydney's 
Nepean member to become a separate university.  Had this succeeded this 
would have meant a major restructure of the university into two 
separate universities.  The University of Western Sydney(UWS) was set 
up in 1989 as part of the federal governments move to a unified 
national system of higher education, it is a Dawkins university in the 
style mentioned earlier in this paper.  This university is a federated 
structure consisting of three semi-autonomous members, each on separate 
campuses and each formerly an independent College of Advanced 
Education.  The federated university is administered by a 
Vice-Chancellor and each member of the federation by a Chief Executive 
Officer(CEO) equivalent to a Deputy Vice-Chancellor.  The title of the 
latter positions has recently been changed to President.  

According to Luis Garcia, higher education writer for the Sydney 
Morning Herald reporting on 20 June 1995, most academics at the 
University of Western Sydney, Nepean, led by its CEO, believed the 
campus was large enough to become a fully fledged university, and that 
its growth might be jeopardised if it did not.  Close examination of 
the conditions surrounding attempts to secede suggest the following:
The CEO had the support of most of the Nepean staff for the secession 
move;
Strong dissatisfaction at Nepean over an extended period of time with 
the way funds were distributed to the federation members appears to 
have been a significant catalyst;
Dissatisfaction resulted in cohesion among Nepean staff and ultimately 
the push for change;
Because Nepean had previously been able to act independently it had a 
structure that would allow it to act autonomously virtually overnight;
Nepean had its own traditions symbols that could, on balance, be seen 
as having been enhanced by becoming a part of a university;
The reason that this maintenance, and indeed enhancement, of the Nepean 
tradition was possible, despite being part of a new multi-campus 

university, lies in the federated structure of the UWS.  This structure 



enabled Nepean to maintain its separate identity; and,
As all members of the federation were previously CAEs and were of 
similar size and status a balance of power would be expected. 

From these observations it is evident that, when viewed through 
structural and human resource frames, conditions appeared to support a 
strong likelihood of the move to become a separate university might 
succeed.  In the next section it will also become evident that symbolic 
perspectives supported the move.  In terms of the internal politics of 
Nepean where strong internal support was present for the move and 
strong dissatisfaction with the way UWS was functioning existed 
positive conditions related to the political frame existed.  What was 
missing from the equation was strong support from stakeholders outside 
Nepean.  It was the external politics that were not in place that 
resulted in the failure of the attempt.  Clearly Nepean needed the 
support of the New South Wales State government and of the federal 
Minister for Higher Education to have any chance of success.  It was 
unlikely, given the nature of the difficulties among the federation 
members that the CEOs of the other members would support the move 
without strong external forces pressing for their support.  Further it 
was unlikely that the UWS Board or the Vice-Chancellor would accede as 
the issue was not a new one and no internal solution had been 
forthcoming.  

Thus in this case failure resulted from not fully gauging influences 
through just one frame, the political frame.  The remaining frame, the 
symbolic frame is the one most frequently omitted or undervalued in 
decision making processes.  Within universities it is of paramount 
importance.

The Symbolic Frame
The symbolic frame explores the power of symbol and culture in an 
organisation by describing symbolic elements as myths, metaphors, 
stories, humour, rituals, and ceremonies.  The graduation ceremony, 
academic robes, the university crest, the testamur and academic titles 
are among our greatest symbols.  Even the notion of the Ivory Tower so 
frequently attributed to universities, is symbolic and sets them apart. 
 Each university has its own unique symbols, its own anecdotes about 
the past, such as "Do you remember when...?"and "When Professor ... was 
here... .".  The symbolic frame defines organisational culture and has 
a central role in determining organisational effectiveness.  
Organisational structures and processes such as planning, evaluation 
and decision making are often more important for what they express than 
for what they do, they are symbolic.  Meetings are symbolic as they are 
expected to resolve issues.  Often they are simply garbage cans into 
which we dump the difficult.  Evaluations and inquiries are also 
supposed to make things better. So often their outcomes are reported, 
feelings are calmed and calm reigns, no change results.  The evaluation 
was no more than a symbolic event that resulted in the status quo being 



maintained.  In the long term the Nepean move to secede from UWS will 
become a major symbol in its continuing history.

Symbolic leaders interpret experience, use symbols to capture 
attention, frame experience, discover and communicate a vision and tell 
stories.  The introduction of The University of Sydney's icon, the 
original sandstone quadrangle building housing its great hall, as a 
pseudo logo in its advertising of vacant positions and courses, some 
years ago, is one example of capitalising on tradition and its symbols. 
 This icon is instantly recognisable, at least in Sydney, as a symbol 
for its university.  

A more recent example is represented by the modernisation of Macquarie 
University's lighthouse logo by creative designers of a marketing 
organisation hired to recreate the university's image.  Research had 
indicated that Macquarie was known in the community as a caring 
university.  This was viewed as an image that lacked strength in terms 
of marketability.  A new image, that of the innovative university, was 
developed, apparently agreed to by senior executive, and then marketed 
to the community.  A revised representation of the logo together with 
new letterhead was part of the process.  

The first the university academic staff heard or saw of it was when it 
was used in advertising.  From a marketing perspective the outcomes 
within the community may well be positive.  Within the university there 
was much disquiet, indeed anger, that the university logo had been 
changed, without consultation, despite its nearly thirty year history.  
Further the well known motto and gladly teche was not part of the re 
fashioned logo.  While the original logo is maintained for ceremonial 
purposes, the change was not welcomed by those who had been loyal to 
the university and to its traditional symbols over many years.  Indeed 
some saw it as a betrayal that smacked of the worst aspects of 
commercialism.

Clearly issues linked to the human resource, political and symbolic 
frames are inherent in this issue.  While this was not a restructuring 
of the university in the formal sense, it was a clear attempt to 
reposition the university in the minds of its clients and potential 
clients in the marketplace.  From a human resource perspective 
considerable goodwill of staff that could have been generated by 
including them in the decision making process was lost. Indeed there is 
some evidence of quite negative images of the new logo and direction 
being portrayed by some staff, to the detriment of a costly campaign.  
This omission was thus also a negative in terms of internal politics.  
The external political impact is still to be gauged.  In symbolic terms 
one wonders how long it is since Oxford, Cambridge or The University of 
Sydney felt the need to change their logo?  While the logo is a key 
symbol, its meaning is a result of years of history, of tradition, of 



people's experiences of an institution, of the community's perceptions.

Conclusion
The examples explored in this paper serve to illustrate the importance 
of analysing issues and actions from as wide a perspective as possible. 
 Bolman and Deal have provided a theoretical framework that facilitates 
this breadth of analysis.  The essence of this breadth of perspective 
lies in the need for each of us to identify the frame or frames that 
dominate our thinking about issues and thus dominate our decision 
making.  Key to the whole notion of reframing is not the idea of any 
one frame being preferable to another, rather it is that we need to 
look at what problems and strategies through all frames.  In this ways 
we gain a broader and richer perspective about our alternatives, their 
nature, their dynamic and their potential impact in all areas of the 
organisation's activity.  With such increases in insights we are then 
better equipped to play a constructive role in the life and continuity 
of our universities.

More effective decision making has the potential to reduce the all too 
common human waste that is currently evident as organisations 
restructure, rightsize and pursue economic objectives to the exclusion 
of more significant and long term social goals.  Many universities do 
not currently have a climate that is conducive to their staff members 
being creative, having work satisfaction and a having a sense of making 

a positive contribution.  Many of us are faced with uncertainty about 
our future; increasing workloads; a fear of saying enough is enough for 
fear of retribution; ambiguity resulting from mixed messages from 
politicians and senior executive; a sense of distrust of our academic 
and political leadership; and, a sense of loss of valued colleagues 
from our workforce.

Among academics, we as educators and educational researchers ought to 
be best equipped to make constructive contributions to policy decisions 
and debates that influence the ways universities are funded, 
structured, operated and valued.  Ways that will guarantee that we all 
have the conditions to carry out our work in a safe, satisfying and 
rewarding manner.  It is in our hands to influence our colleagues, our 
senior executive and government policy makers and shapers at all levels 
of government, to ensure that our community has access to quality 
university education, that their children and our students are given 
opportunities to maximise their potential and, as a result, that 
through our graduates the prosperity of our nation will be enhanced.  I 
believe Bolman and Deal have contributed to my ability to make a 
contribution in this way.  I commend their approach to you.
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